
[00:00:11] Julie: "What we need most is the understanding of the 
religion of religions, the philosophy of philosophies, which is 
self-knowledge. We will not understand the outer life if we do 
not understand ourselves. It is the knowledge of the self that 
gives the knowledge of the world." Inayat Khan. [00:00:31][19.9] 

[00:00:37] Hello and welcome to "Nameless -- Evolution Begins 
Within" a magazine-style podcast, bridging science, mysticism and 
the human experience. Thank you for joining us. Hi, I'm Julie R. 
Rackow and joining me is our co-host Amin Dawdy. For this 
episode, we are inviting you to explore what it means to Retreat 
To The Known Self. Back to the still, quiet voice that resides in 
every human heart. We're talking to my friend and retreat guide 
Wendy Tremayne, an author and teacher of contemplative practices, 
about the benefits of taking a break from the acculturated life 
in, "If Not Now, When? Conversations with Alice Wyatt," she 
explores the terrible "v" word: "Vulnerability," which is equated 
to weakness in most cultures. She asks "What if we began to 
embrace the great strength and potential growth vulnerability 
brings to our life?" Alice shares her own journey of 
vulnerability and how it saved her marriage. And now here's our 
co-host, Amin Dawdy. [00:01:42][64.4] 

[00:01:42] Amin: Thanks, Julie. In our latest report from the 
innernaut at this time, we're exploring the only thing we really 
ever know, which is our relationship with ourselves. [00:01:54]
[11.5] 

[00:01:57] Julie: Before we begin, we invite you to take what 
intrigues you and leave the rest. Our faithful guide in life is 
our felt sense. When we ask ourselves, how does experiencing this 
information or situation feel? We easily find our answer. If it 
doesn't feel right? Drop it. Move on. It's not meant for you. The 
same goes for content on our episodes. Some concepts will 
resonate and feel good, sparking something on the inner planes, 
while other information may be confusing or not ring true. In 
those cases, simply leave it behind. We are in a world of the 
great unknown, where the human eye perceives less than one 
percent of all available light. So we ask you how much can really 
be known when we cannot see 99 percent of what's in front of us? 
That's why we believe the key to life is asking the question How 
does this feel in my heart? [00:02:56][58.3] 

[00:03:17] Julie: Before we get into the science section, I 
wanted to give you the rest of the quote that we started with at 
the beginning of the episode from Inayat Khan. "What we need most 



is the understanding of the religion of religions, the philosophy 
of philosophies, which is self-knowledge. We will not understand 
the outer life if we do not understand ourselves. It is the 
knowledge of the self that gives the knowledge of the world. If a 
person goes through their whole life mostly cleverly judging 
others, they may go on, but one will find oneself to be more 
foolish at every step and at the end they will reach the fullness 
of stupidity. But the one who tries, tests, studies and observes 
oneself, one's own attitudes in life, one's own outlook on life, 
one's thought, speech and actions. The one who weighs and 
measures and teaches themselves self-discipline. It is that 
person who is able to understand another better. How rarely one 
sees a soul who concerns oneself with one's self throughout life 
in order to know. Mostly every soul seems to be busily occupied 
with the lives of others. What do they know in the end? Nothing. 
If there is a kingdom of the divine to be found anywhere, it's 
within oneself and it is therefore in the knowledge of self that 
there lies the fulfillment of life. The knowledge of self means 
the knowledge of one's body, the knowledge of one's mind, the 
knowledge of one's spirit, the knowledge of the spirits' 
relationship to the body and the relationship of the body to the 
spirit, the knowledge of one's wants and needs the knowledge of 
one's virtues and faults. Knowing what we desire and how to 
attain it, what to pursue and what to renounce. And when one 
dives deep into this one finds a world of knowledge which never 
ends. And it is that knowledge which gives one insight into human 
nature and brings one to the knowledge of the whole creation. And 
in the end, one attains the knowledge of the divine being." 
Inayat Khan [00:05:39][142.0] 

[00:06:48] Julie: So this time on Nameless, we're doing something 
a little bit different with our science section, I did look up a 
bunch of stuff trying to find things that relate to the science 
of spirituality and retreat, and there are definitely things out 
there. In most of these articles that I found about spiritual 
retreats is that they have an impact on the brain's feel good 
dopamine and serotonin functions. So those are the two 
neurotransmitters associated with positive emotions. But the 
problem is they only studied these things for like a week long. 
And then maybe once in a while, they go back and they'll they'll 
re-interview the people six weeks later. So there was a study in 
Australia that they did that at a known retreat center where they 
took 16 people and they did blood tests. And they did all kinds 
of beginning markers and then they tested them when they left and 
then six weeks later, they followed up with them. But the problem 
with those retreats is they're self-reporting. So everything's 



self-reporting because we're self-reporting little creatures. On 
that self-reporting thing, I want to talk about Sufism in the 
science of Sufism, because Sufis have been scientists for always. 
I mean, I consider myself a scientist and then I'm always 
studying myself. So I'm going to talk to Amin because he knows 
way more than I do about this, about the Sufi scientist and what 
that really means to Retreat To The Known Self in Sufi science. 
Because I don't know. Go ahead. Amin. [00:08:14][86.5] 

[00:08:15] Amin: Well, there's a challenge. So let's just go back 
to the original thought Of Sufism. Another title for it would be 
the search for wisdom, and that's been with mankind ever since 
the beginning in a trial and error sort of way, which is in fact 
science. And so what they found over the millennia is there are 
practices, there are ways of quieting our mental sphere that 
we're always thinking about. You know, when you think about it, 
what do they say? You can live for three weeks without food. You 
can live three days without water. You can't live without 
thinking. And so you're always thinking, even though you think 
you're not thinking, you're thinking about not thinking. So 
that's what's standing in the way of relaxation. Everybody, this 
is a hyper world. You look around all of the bits and bytes 
flying at you. [00:09:22][66.9] 

[00:09:22] Julie: Well, the news is constantly telling you to be 
in fear, be in fear, be in fear! [00:09:25][2.8] 

[00:09:26] Amin: Just be preoccupied, be preoccupied, be 
preoccupied. So you won't think. [00:09:29][3.0] 

[00:09:30] Julie: External, external, external. [00:09:31][0.5] 

[00:09:31] Amin: About who you should be, how you should relate 
to the world and so on. How will you actually achieve happiness 
which everyone professes they want? And yet no one is doing 
anything in the direction of being. [00:09:45][13.6] 

[00:09:46] Julie: Well, because they think happiness is an 
external thing to bring into the being. [00:09:49][3.1] 

[00:09:50] Amin: Yeah, there's a Sufi saying, is that the soul is 
happiness itself. So all we need to do is pull away all the 
things that are really causing us to be unhappy. All right. So 
there's some fear around that. Well, what if we weren't thinking 
all the time? Oh, my goodness, then that's where from the show on 
the ego, that's neuroticism. It comes when you try to replace the 
thing you don't want to think about with a whole bunch of stuff. 



And boy, is our society full of stuff. OK. So how do we achieve 
it? How do we find relaxation in Sufism, amongst other 
traditions? Certainly, Tibetan Buddhism and Hinduism and all of 
the other major religions, even Christianity, has its cells of 
contemplative the St John of the Cross, some pretty famous, like 
Hildegard of Bingen. And I mean, you can go back through the 
Christian lore. [00:10:51][60.8] 

[00:10:53] Julie: That was one, actually the one first thing that 
came up when I put in science of a spiritual retreat was 
Christian Retreats. [00:10:59][5.8] 

[00:11:01] Amin: Well, we live in a Christian population. Those 
are the archetypes that we know about and that's what we think 
in, that's what we dream in and so on. Basically, what is that 
science? I would have to say first, it's a process of letting go. 
In fact, the Sufis, currently the ones that I know about, are 
practicing something called a spiritual retreat, which is 
typified by saying it's an alchemical retreat. Alchemy was a 
precursor to chemistry, of course, and its philosophical basis is 
turning baser metals into gold. How to do that? And I think Tesla 
actually knew how to do that, but that was on the physical plane. 
We're talking about what brings us down and what elevates us, you 
know, how does that work? And so it's split into two parts. The 
first part is in the old Latin form, "dissolve," which is to 
dissolve. And the second half is "coagule," which everybody knows 
coagulation means just bring it back into form. You know, in your 
blood, you have a blood clot, that's a coagulation. Anyway, so 
you're reforming. And so under a guide of someone who is a guide, 
a person who's done it before you, who actually can show you the 
pitfalls or feel your vibration and advise you to be easier on 
yourself, because a lot of times when you get alone, the first 
thing that comes in is what? [00:12:47][106.2] 

[00:12:48] Julie: The ego. [00:12:48][0.1] 

[00:12:49] Amin: It's guilt, right through the ego. The ego wants 
to tell you how you can't do this because it's in charge. And so 
what we're trying to do is through a series of practices is get 
to a point where you can, in fact, let go, and then once you have 
done that and are comfortable there, then you can use practices 
to reconfigure yourself. Now, that may seem a little kind of 
frightening. In fact, what I like to call it is controlled 
schizophrenia. In other words, the Sufis are always into the 
contemplation of opposites. And so there's nothing like a good 
conundrum where you are both the greatest thing in the universe 



and the smallest. You are, in your teeny tiny ego the little "oh! 
poor me!" Then when you watch a sunset or you see the sky, this 
New Mexico sky at night... That's why we've chosen that dream 
about the only relationship you have with yourself. Even in the 
Koran, a guided information for those of you who are familiar 
with it, Mohammed says that there is a religion for every person. 
That's what it means when we say the only relationship you have 
is with yourself, it's your filters, your specific thread that 
makes up the tapestry that the universe is made out of. The Sufi 
as a scientist, says - as we say at the beginning of the show - 
Take what works for you, leave the rest. In other words, don't 
push yourself. This is not for an A+. [00:14:58][128.3] 

[00:15:00] Julie: No grades. You have no answers. [00:15:00][0.7] 

[00:15:01] Amin: There's no grade for not knowing, getting to a 
point where you just give your mind a rest. [00:15:10][8.9] 

[00:15:32] Julie: So this episode of Nameless, I sat down with 
artist, writer and teacher of Contemplative Practices Wendy 
Tremayne. In 2006, she moved to Truth or Consequences New Mexico, 
where she set out to explore a hands on life, which led to her 
book "The Good Life Lab, Radical Experiments in Hands On Living", 
which won the Nautilus Book Award for Sustainability and 
Lifestyle. In both New York City and New Mexico, Wendy has been a 
teacher of contemplative practices in the Sufic tradition, which 
includes embodiment and yoga. Her Sufi studies include a four-
year undergrad program, the Saluk Academy, and several graduate-
level courses offered by the Inayatiyya Order, which also trained 
her to guide others on contemplative retreats. So here's my 
interview with my friend, an all-around Renaissance Woman. Wendy 
Tremayne. Welcome, Wendy, to Nameless. Thank you for giving us 
your time and your wisdom. We are talking about the topic of 
retreating to the known self, and the thing that lacks in the 
Western culture is any kind of initiation into knowing who we 
are. And I think so when, when we say, retreating to the known 
self, a lot of people have no idea who that is. They haven't 
stepped away enough from them, from the acculturated world into 
themselves, the spiritual being that they are the divine presence 
that we all exist in. So with that, my friend, Wendy Tremayne. 
[00:17:03][91.2] 

[00:17:06] Wendy T: Thank you, Julie. Delighted to be here and to 
hang out with you. It can't be anything but a lovely time, 
yeah... [00:17:15][9.7] 



[00:17:19] Julie: So, retreating to the known self. I met you 
several years ago and I was lucky enough to do a retreat with you 
in 2016. And that, wow, that was a profound, much needed, still 
needed every year needed. We're getting ready to do another one 
that I'm just like, We do it today. Can I start today? So you've 
led several silent retreats? [00:17:40][21.4] 

[00:17:41] Wendy T: Yeah, I don't know how many, but yes. And you 
know, I was trained to lead retreats through the Sufi order that 
I'm a initiate in the Inayatiyya order. And, you know, it's a 
training to differentiate it from other things. It's not to be 
one's guide, it's not to be one's teacher. And I think that 
there's a real point of relevance in that. As you know, from 
going on retreat, it's like a retreat guide is presenting the 
tools, mapping the path, being the tether so everybody can go 
very far indeed. [00:18:15][33.9] 

[00:18:16] Julie: Neptune! [00:18:16][0.0] 

[00:18:18] Wendy T: We're truly not teachers, because the whole 
point of the retreat is for each individual to clear away what 
prevents them from recognizing the teacher that's always speaking 
from within. So the teacher's there, but it comes out more and 
more each day to each individual entirely differently. So I'm not 
the teacher in this role. I'm the guide who holds the map. 
[00:18:43][25.1] 

[00:18:44] Julie: It's just it's so necessary. I mean, I just 
remember us coming together in those groups and the conversations 
within those groups that I don't remember what was said, but it 
was just like. Everything was just it, I think for me, it was 
allowing a place of suppleness where I was ready to receive the 
information that was presented. And I think one of the things it 
lacks in the Western culture is people are either angry or 
they're crying, which is, you know, there's such polarity in 
everything. And I think, you know, when you do the retreat back 
to the known self, you come into this calm place that is within 
every being. [00:19:19][35.1] 

[00:19:21] Wendy: Yeah, and the process of Retreat is structured 
around that very idea, you know, it's a change in pace, priority, 
point of view. And as we "subtle-ize" through changing these 
things and switching our priorities, the acculturated life slips 
away. And then once we drop in, it's sort of easy, but it takes 
like three days. [00:19:47][26.4] 

[00:19:50] Wendy: It's just a start! [00:19:51][0.5] 



[00:19:51] Wendy: Yeah. And so sadly, we often end is right. It's 
like having massive epiphanies and really dropping in, but so be 
it. That change is very much about we go from constantly engaged 
in what's important, what's important, what's important to what's 
essential? It's just like this layer below that's always there, 
but not getting enough listening. [00:20:16][25.0] 

[00:20:17] Julie: Yeah, right, right. So I know a there are 
languages and there are words that are used in the Sufic 
tradition to talk about the duality that we're in. And that's 
part of breaking, of unveiling oneself to oneself. [00:20:34]
[17.2] 

[00:20:36] Wendy: Yeah, yeah. It's a good frame, that languaging. 
Well, the Sufi languaging is two key words, anyway, are Dunya and 
Jahan. And we can say Dunya is like Maya. If you're a Vedantist, 
right? So Dunya is the world that we create and glom on top of 
what's already just happening. The world is it is, unaffected by 
us, we would call Jahan. So Jahan is always here. But again, like 
acculturated life versus a deeper life, Jahan is the deeper life 
and the acculturated life is dunya and it's sort of just sitting 
one on top of the other, and retreat again is like a process of 
unpacking dunya, pulling off the veils in Sufi poetic language. 
So we get this taste of something that's real, getting out of the 
acculturated. One example that comes to mind about this because I 
just led a fire ceremony for a shamanic solstice event is the 
acculturated life is like full of fossilized things that are no 
longer living. So they're not changing anymore. They're stuck in 
time and like a book is fossilized, a podcast after it's produced 
is fossilized. And if we live in that world, so we go to Google 
for our quest, with our questions, we'll get fossilized answers 
that really made sense in a moment. But that moment's not here 
anymore. So it's not living. And the Sufis have a saying that any 
tool is a good tool, including the language we use in Sufism, the 
structure, whatever, as long as it's pointing always to something 
that's living. So, you know, if we look to Google for our 
answers, we're going to get the answers we already had. But if we 
tune ourselves - the process of retreat being a technique of 
tuning - now we're aimed not at Google, but at what is emergent, 
and the presence of life around us. And it's really through that 
reorientation where we're away from something fossilized and we 
have a living stream that can communicate to us and provide us 
with knowledge and wisdom. [00:22:53][136.3] 

[00:22:54] Julie: Yeah, some people call that 'in the zone'. 
[00:22:55][1.3] 



[00:22:56] Wendy: Yeah, lots of names. Yeah. But it's this base 
of epiphanies and aha's and creative inspiration. And, you know, 
just getting these like sort of "feeling magical" answers. And 
you and I spoke about this once before I remember, but there's 
really no magic to it. It's actually what happens when we become 
well from being sick. [00:23:16][20.2] 

[00:23:18] Julie: Hmm. Right. Right. The Krishnamurti quote 
the ... [00:23:22][4.1] 

[00:23:22] Wendy: Oh, "it is no sign" - it's my favorite quote in 
the world - "It is no sign of wellness to be well-adjusted to a 
sick society. Krishnamurti. Love, it's the keynote of my life. 
[00:23:33][10.7] 

[00:23:33] Julie: Yeah, it's like he was, he was my "in" to 
eastern philosophy. That's why I started was the book. Yeah, 
Think On These Things. I was turned on to it like 23. And it just 
sang. [00:23:45][12.1] 

[00:23:46] Wendy: Oh, and funny that Hazrat Inayat Khan 
contemporary, yeah, we're together at a time, yeah. Yeah, yeah, 
that must have been interesting. I would love to be having tea 
with that posse. [00:23:59][13.1] 

[00:24:00] Julie: Oh my God, just be a fly on the wall. Listen to 
that conversation. Yeah, for sure. For sure. So anyway, back to 
the Retreat To The Known Self. [00:24:09][9.2] 

[00:24:10] Wendy: I think maybe what would be helpful to chat 
about for our listeners is the meaning of Retreat? What's the 
gain promised by doing it? And then maybe a little bit about 
like, what is the way we do it? Yeah, so, you know, as I was 
saying, it's like a shift from the acculturated, fixed, 
fossilized life to the living to the presence. And I guess we 
could say what it is is like a shift in interest from I'm really 
interested in checking the news this morning to I'm really 
interested in beauty. That's a really different priority. We 
could say of the process, it's a change in pace from like, I'm 
rushing to do everything to "I'm working really hard at moving as 
slowly as possible." And we say, like in retreat, we can sort of 
feel when we're in the zone and when we're getting there and it's 
working that the room starts to feel like the atmosphere where it 
starts to feel like an environment where like a deer would be 
creeping lightly in the woods, it's subtle and quiet and slow or 
like the way it feels when you go into a room and there's a 
sleeping baby. Yeah, it starts to get like that. It's very quiet. 



Internally, for the retreatants, another way we retreat is it's a 
shift from an orientation of a self being an I, a Wendy, a Julie 
to actually to a self being a thing that has been here as long as 
livingness has existed in the universe and perhaps before. And 
this entity being something that is imperishable and we'll be 
here till the end of this universe if there is ever such a thing. 
So that timeline, that expansive timeline really creates a ground 
for expansive thinking, as you can imagine. [00:26:20][129.9] 

[00:26:21] Julie: It's not something that the brain can 
comprehend. This is a heartfelt thing. I mean, this is diving 
into the heart chakra for me. So if you ever want expansion, it's 
there. That's where it is. Like, the brain can't reason/
comprehend that we're a million years old. [00:26:38][17.0] 

[00:26:39] Wendy: The Past that reigns. [00:26:40][1.3] 

[00:26:40] Julie: The logic, I mean, the reason. [00:26:42][1.4] 

[00:26:44] Wendy: In these politically divided times, the 
argument is such an interesting dynamic because if you watch an 
argument, you know where people are trying to make their point, 
it just reaches this fevered pitch and everybody gets very 
intense and excited and nothing really hardly ever comes out of 
it. I think, you know. [00:27:00][16.0] 

[00:27:00] Julie: Deck chairs on the Titanic, really? [00:27:02]
[1.4] 

[00:27:02] Julie: Yeah. In fact, I think often people walk away 
more fractured than at the start before the argument, even though 
they've shared their points. But, you know, if we just took the 
retreat. modality and applied it to an argument with someone, a 
discussion with someone who thinks in the opposite way from us. 
You know, it might be we might better serve another person by 
acknowledging that we have completely different viewpoints, 
perspectives and whatnot and then not presenting our argument, 
but just listening really well to them and being really 
respectful as they present theirs and let them walk away with a 
new experience of, Oh, this person who's definitely the "other" 
to me left me feeling good, left me feeling listened to. 
[00:27:47][45.0] 

[00:27:48] Julie: Right. So what's that about? [00:27:49][0.9] 

[00:27:51] Wendy: That's more of like moving from the little "i" 
to the big I", also as the big "I" I can see you, I can 



acknowledge you. I can give you respect for being here on this 
planet with me. [00:28:00][8.7] 

[00:28:05] Julie: And I've been in that situation as a bartender 
having to like, take people from up here, bring them back down 
and disarm them with comedy. Be funny. That always helps. But, 
you know, be like, OK, you must be having a bad day. Obviously, 
you're a damaged individual. There's something else going on that 
precedes this situation. You know, it's the pause. [00:28:31]
[26.0] 

[00:28:32] Wendy: Yeah. And you said a mouthful with damaged 
individual, every single person you will ever meet and stand 
around and talk to you, is a damaged person. [00:28:39][6.9] 

[00:28:40] Julie: We all have PTSD. [00:28:40][0.5] 

[00:28:41] Wendy: And they have good, good reasons for the way 
they're behaving. We just don't know what they already live a day 
in their shoes. Everybody has a great reason. You know, just on 
that subject, too, there's always something we can say in that 
regard, which is like, if I saw things the way you see things, I 
might feel the way you feel, which is just validation. But it's 
also, you know, it takes being rooted, in fact, to our start, 
having a perspective of this isn't about me and you. This is 
about humanity, species. Now we're expanding, we're doing that 
thing. There's a terrific Arabic phrase, the Sufis say: "ya 
Shafiq, Ya Rafiq, Na jinni min, khuli diq" and basically, it 
means save me from narrowness. [pronunciation: Nahjinnee min; the 
q is in the throat even more than the c in cat; kh is like the c 
in cut.] [00:29:32][50.7] 

[00:29:33] Julie: Yeah, that's one of my favorite. I didn't know 
the Arabic for that, but yeah, that's a great Arabic, doesn't it? 
Everything sounds better in Arabic, but yeah, English is such a 
boring language. I mean, yeah, so. Anyways, back to that, that's 
saying, you know, the narrowness, you know, of that... [00:29:53]
[19.4] 

[00:29:54] Wendy: Retreat is the opposite. Coming out of 
narrowness, which is our cultural reality, it forces us into such 
a state and into an expanded perspective. So, you know, just 
sticking for a moment with like, you know, what is it like to go 
on a retreat? You know, every tradition is different. The 
retreats I lead or sit three or six or 10 days, I don't think 
there's a limit but a small amount of time, really. But retreat 
is organized in such a way that, like day one is really about 



like just getting out of it; getting into this new skin that's 
really uncomfortable with too much time. It's really 
uncomfortable with the idea that there is nowhere to go and 
nothing to do, and it's truly like building a new muscle. It's 
difficult. It's like moving a giant boat in a rough ocean. But by 
the end of the first day, we've kind of handled that task through 
breath, contemplation, reading poetry slowly, not rushing with 
our words, I mean, it's almost, you know, it's kind of simple and 
presenting, beginning to pepper and present contemplative phrases 
that are really beautiful, but take chewing on over days to 
understand. So we start like going in that direction. But you 
know, there's this analogy about the soul and enlightenment, so 
to speak, which is that the heart is a flame and that it has a 
globe over it and the glow and the flame is your soul. And it's 
always the same. The flame is never out. It doesn't ever dampen. 
It doesn't dim. But it appears to you because we have this glass 
globe over it, which is our ego in our lives, and it gets covered 
in dirt and the dirt is just the tumbling we go through the day 
to day and we can't as we're rushing through life, polish that 
globe so easily unless you have a really strong, contemplative 
practice, every day. But in retreat, then day one, we're starting 
now to polish the globe, polish the globe and what is the stuff 
on the globe? It's the ego's story in Dunya. It's "This is all 
the things that happened to me and all the wounds I extracted 
from the situations, the things I've left unresolved and the 
aches and the sorrows. So day two, the practices shift toward a 
ground where we can start to look at those things. But in the 
context of at the same time expanding our ability to feel desire 
and take in, recognize and take in beauty. There are a lot of 
approaches to I'm going to use the word enlightenment, even 
though I don't like it, but it's what we use in society. There 
are a lot of approaches to enlightenment, and the Sufi's is very 
specific. It is to remove the things the ego loves and is 
attracted to. And when all those things are gone, something to 
fight over, a way, a reason to be greedy, a reason to be small-
minded, minutia, tasks, right? Take away everything the ego 
really likes and there is now a ground where you can put beauty 
in. From there, now we're really getting somewhere, right? The 
beauty can touch the heart, the heart continues to melt. And for 
the next portion of the retreat now we would be maybe on day 
three, it's really about reporting to yourself, you know, 
acknowledging, recognizing, feeling into that knowledge that's 
starting to come through because the globe's clear, the light's 
on, and they say, we illuminate our heart to match the 
illumination that is the divine reality. And when that globe is 
clear, it sees itself in this brightness and the two just 



magnetically know one another. And now we're being lifted, we're 
being taken. [00:33:59][244.8] 

[00:34:04] Julie: Yeah, like I said, it was four years ago for 
mine, and it just it's overdue. It's overdue. [00:34:09][5.7] 

[00:34:10] Wendy: Yeah, well, you know, I can't speak for any 
other traditions, but the Sufis, you know, like to do at least a 
three-day retreat once a year as a minimum; better to do more. 
[00:34:19][9.3] 

[00:34:21] Julie: I think a six-day would be good for me. 
[00:34:23][1.5] 

[00:34:23] Wendy: I like a six-day. Three is a tease, always too 
short because people are open and then they run home with it. 
[00:34:29][6.1] 

[00:34:30] Julie: And now you're raw and open and back in it. 
[00:34:32][2.5] 

[00:34:36] Wendy: But, because our acculturated life has been so 
demanding, at least until the last couple of years, people just 
had to go to what was. They couldn't take it if you made it 
longer. But you know, Taj, a leader in our tradition, she just 
did a 40 day retreat a couple of years back. She did it two or 
three times. I know I almost went. It's a hell of a commitment. 
Yeah. Imagine the depths. [00:35:03][26.9] 

[00:35:06] Julie: Rather take psilocybin, just saying, I don't 
know, maybe faster, the faster track. Such an American, oh my 
god, so bad. [00:35:15][8.4] 

[00:35:17] Wendy: But you know, so so why? Why do this at all, 
you know, other than de-stress? It's not a de-stress call. You 
can take a Valium. You can do this. It's a rough... [00:35:24]
[7.2] 

[00:35:26] Julie: For me, I just remember, I think on Sunday 
morning, I came in after a walk and to get breakfast. I'm just 
streaming, I'm just crying. And you're like, And you looked at me 
and you're like, You mouthed, Are you okay? And I'm like, Thumbs 
up, I'm frickin fantastic. I'm crying it out. It's great, you 
know, like it was, it was coming up to be seen and healed, you 
know, like, yeah, yeah, I'm like, now, can I more? [00:35:49]
[23.5] 



[00:35:50] Wendy: Well, that's really an appropriate thing for 
this. It's like the coming up, you know? I mean, we know trauma 
is when we don't process an emotion in the time the trauma 
happened in an appropriate way. So that emotion gets hijacked for 
some later date. [00:36:06][16.3] 

[00:36:07] Julie: Right. It's still in us that feeling emotion, 
energy, everything is still in us. [00:36:10][3.2] 

[00:36:12] Wendy: Now we're carrying it around. It's changing how 
we deal with the world and until we do what you did - process - 
have the emotion, sit with it and realize there's a new day 
afterwards. [00:36:24][11.8] 

[00:36:25] Julie: right that there's yeah, there's nothing to be 
afraid of. [00:36:27][2.3] 

[00:36:28] Wendy: And I think some of that "afraid of" that 
people feel is, you know, it's like their nose is too pressed to 
the glass of life. We're too in it. And therefore that retreat 
space of expanded view. We have to take our nose off the glass. 
That's not actually the whole of reality at all. [00:36:45][17.3] 

[00:36:46] Julie: Well, and I think if there's anything that this 
pandemic has shown us is that humans, none of us are, most of us, 
are not doing well. Most of the human population is not doing 
well. I mean, when 70 percent of the population got up before 
pre-pandemic, they were unhappy to go to work. Let's talk about, 
you know, not much, but like, you just can't help but mention 
that. The detriment to the human physical being, because that's 
what happens, is getting up every day and you're, "Oh, I got this 
job that I hate." What do you think that's doing to your heart? I 
mean, your physical being your actual organs? I feel like people 
disregard that, they don't really understand that. That's why you 
have cancer and that's why you have heart disease. And that's why 
all these other ailments are. I had a friend that was literally 
ignoring his heart to the point where his body made him listen. 
He had this weird auditory thing where the only he listened to 
was his human heart. Like he had this like, I don't know, weird 
thing. And I was like, I don't know. Let me save you 20 years of 
therapy. So I said, I don't know how much clearer it could be 
that your soul is screaming at you. You're not listening to your 
own heart. You're not listening to your own divine being. You're 
not listening to your own path of truth and honesty within 
yourself of you in this world. You hate your job, but yet you get 
up and go every day, and now you're wondering why you can only 
hear your heartbeat. It's beautiful to me. That's beautiful. What 



a gift the human body is to warn us that we're not listening to 
our own being [00:38:23][97.6] 

[00:38:24] Wendy: ________ one end. It's metaphors, you know? 
[00:38:26][1.7] 

[00:38:27] Julie: Right? I mean, I was just I almost laughed. 
Malcolm, are you kidding me? That's going on the podcast. 
[00:38:33][5.6] 

[00:38:36] Wendy: Well, you know, those situations you could say 
of them, and we all have them in some form. It speaks that we 
don't yet trust ourselves with our selves. We know we're in an 
unstable ground. You know, the acculturated life back to the 
start is one that cannot be intuited. You have to study it to 
figure it out. If you want to understand banking, you have to 
read books and be taught and go to school. If you want to see the 
stock market, if you want to know and understand what I mean. 
Yeah, anything. None of it is natural, and so none of it can be 
intuited. Now, when you switch the acculturated life from Dunya 
to Jahaan, the real, which is the ground of retreat. You can 
learn everything there is to know about life, your safety, your 
wellness, the universe, how it works. Simply by tuning to the 
natural world, if you tune yourself properly, you'll get all the 
information you need. So when you're in that latter place, you 
live with the sense of, I know that I trust myself with myself in 
the world. But if you're just stuck to the acculturated life, you 
know, I don't really understand any of this. I don't know how to 
function in this. [00:39:55][79.5] 

[00:39:56] Julie: And I think that lack of self trust just 
ripples out when you don't. Yeah, it completely. When you don't 
trust your own divine spark or you're not able to be in tune with 
that. How could that not affect everything? I mean, I know it 
doesn't mean when I'm out of balance, when I'm not. [00:40:12]
[15.8] 

[00:40:12] Wendy: Yeah, well, and if you don't trust something 
coming from within, what do you do? You give your trust to others 
and say, you think for me, you tell me what to do. [00:40:21]
[9.0] 

[00:40:22] Julie: So you're giving your power away. [00:40:23]
[0.8] 

[00:40:24] Wendy: Now, you know, we have dictators and poor 
leadership because fundamentally people are afraid that they know 



that they can't trust themselves with themselves. They know their 
acculturated life is too crazy, that they have no way in to 
understanding it. So they give their power to someone else. Yeah. 
Scary, it's the seedbed bed for so much. Yeah. No, not to mention 
just the salve that trusting yourself with yourself provides: the 
ease. [00:40:54][30.3] 

[00:40:55] Julie: Yeah, I feel I came through very clear on that. 
Like as a kid, just like. Anyone who had doubt in me, dare I say, 
I almost laughed at them like "That's adorable! You just poured 
gasoline on the fire. Just letting you know. I just had that 
tenacity in me from the very beginning. [00:41:15][19.3] 

[00:41:15] Wendy: They say, you came in with it. [00:41:17][1.5] 

[00:41:17] Julie: Oh, for sure. Oh yeah. Oh yeah, definitely a 
quality of my being. [00:41:21][4.0] 

[00:41:22] Wendy: We could just I like to simplify what we're 
talking about to: This is all really just about coming back to 
the common sense. This is actually the common sense. You know, 
we're just this is it. I kind of think these days I'm really 
resistant to people making spirituality like, wow, you know, "Be 
exalted - Be enlightened." No, it's just the un-sick. We were 
sick and then we became un-sick. And being un-sick just means 
you've become a regular real person who is operating in the way 
that we were made and designed to be able to operate. [00:42:00]
[38.2] 

[00:42:02] Julie: Right, Not in this fast, fast, hurry. Hurry, 
now material. [00:42:03][1.9] 

[00:42:04] Wendy: Yeah. And we are we know and understand life 
better. You know, it's just so simple. Then there's another Sufi 
saying: "Until we have an inner life and we know ourselves, we 
are only creatures." So we're just instinct and habit. [00:42:18]
[13.7] 

[00:42:20] Julie: We're in basically what the Law of One would 
say is the second chakra. You're in survival and reaction mode 
because that's what you're doing. So, you know, can we get up to 
the fourth? That's room, fourth Chakra. That's where I want to 
be. That's where I want to live. A goal in life. [00:42:36][15.8] 

[00:42:37] Wendy: And, you know, since we speak about knowledge, 
there's a saying, you know, it's I always feel awkward quoting 



myself, but like I did say one great thing, once I wrote it in my 
book, [00:42:46][9.2] 

[00:42:47] Julie: you say many great things. [00:42:48][0.8] 

[00:42:49] Wendy: I know this one was just good and I keep going 
back to it. It's embarrassing to say I'm quoting myself, but you 
know, it's that the Philosopher's Stone is hidden inside the 
heart of the sincere. So if you think about it, you're the 
universe. Where would you hide your secret? All your secrets, 
which is real power, the only real power? The only place you 
possibly could put it is inside the heart of a sincere person 
because sincerity by the nature of what it is cannot be faked. 
You must transform in order to have the key to this one door. But 
if you transform, which is the process of retreat, if you clear 
the globe, if you slow down, if you deal with your pain and your 
suffering and your trauma, there it is, the light's on. It's 
always been on. You're just the knowledge in the world. 
[00:43:44][55.0] 

[00:43:44] Julie: I think for me, I like I said Krishnamurti at 
23 just "Wow". And being athletic, like I was always athletically 
inclined. I was always riding a bike or hiking or doing something 
like I rode a bike to campus my entire college career. At one 
point, it was five miles one way to campus. Fantastic, I'll be 
wide awake. [00:44:04][19.3] 

[00:44:06] Wendy: well, exercise is a way in. [00:44:07][1.4] 

[00:44:08] Julie: And it totally is, because you have to be in 
the present moment. You have to be in your breath. I have a niece 
who's a swimmer, and she was having anxiety attacks. Well, you 
remember how much you had to focus on breath? Take that same 
practice. And I gave her some Sufi things to think about, like, 
three seconds. Just three deep breaths can bring you back to the 
present moment. [00:44:32][24.4] 

[00:44:33] Wendy: You know, it's funny. What you're saying is 
like, you know, we hear all this all the time. We're all like, 
you know, who would you meet? That wouldn't be like, Oh yeah, I 
know you have to breathe. Oh yeah, I know you have to do this. 
You know, we're getting good advice all the time and we all know 
what it is and we all acknowledge it. But to do it is what 
retreat is, not to just know it. That's the brain, but to sit 
down and take the hard task of saying, I'm going to just listen 
for the next hour to the sound, give an hour to examining the 



flower in my hand. You know, the bdoing is the everything 
[00:45:11][37.2] 

[00:45:12] Julie: But it's also creating that present moment when 
you're you're looking at beauty. That's it. I like there is 
nothing else. [00:45:20][8.1] 

[00:45:22] Wendy: And when it starts to speak? Then we're really 
on the magic carpet ride, right? [00:45:28][5.9] 

[00:45:29] Julie: For sure, for sure, for sure. [00:45:31][2.3] 

[00:45:32] Wendy: I love the metaphor and imagery of Sufism, and 
I think in some ways, you know, we all choose the spiritual path 
of. Well, I really like wearing scarves and little hats, and I 
really like, you know, Persian rugs and, you know, blah blah 
music like, you know, they're all the same at the end if you're 
in the mystical tradition of it. [00:45:51][19.0] 

[00:45:52] Julie: Well, it just makes me think of this. Amin told 
me this story about Inayat Khan and how when he was in, it's like 
the second time he came to New York or to America, someone asked 
him, You know, Well, what do you what is it that you do, sir? And 
he's like in garments. I'm in garments. Clothing. [00:46:09]
[16.3] 

[00:46:09] Wendy: Like, literally he is. [00:46:10][1.0] 

[00:46:10] Julie: Yes. Yeah. Yes. Because I mean, it's all this. 
Like you said, it's all the same. It's just what different 
window? I mean, there is just one mysticism there. There's not a 
Jewish mysticism or, you know, it's really it's [00:46:21][11.1] 

[00:46:22] Wendy: It's ________ like. [00:46:22][0.1] 

[00:46:23] Julie: Yeah, yeah. So yeah, so he's like, Oh, I'm in 
garments. [00:46:25][2.7] 

[00:46:26] Wendy: Like dance music. All paths lead to Rome. 
They're working. So let's see. Well, maybe we could chat a little 
bit ... I think we're already saying quite clearly all paths have 
their validity, you know, and every path is a good path, you 
know? [00:46:50][24.0] 

[00:46:50] Julie: But well, we're all on a path. It's just about 
maintenance. [00:46:52][2.1] 



[00:46:54] Wendy: Yeah. And well, as we could see, you can be on 
a path and it can go rote and you just stay on the path out of 
habit and maybe your community and your cultural life. [00:47:04]
[10.7] 

[00:47:04] Julie: Neuroscience, neurobiology. [00:47:05][0.8] 

[00:47:06] Wendy: Yeah. So you just keep doing the same thing and 
you don't even realize it's not pointing to anything living 
because you know you have nothing to compare it to. I mean, we're 
doing this all over the world and there are dead religions today. 
And you know, and those dead religions might be not dead 
tomorrow, but like, what is that part? It's, you know, how do we 
practice spirituality? How do we apply these things? So. I think 
Retreat really takes us there in a lot of ways through how we go 
about it. We've talked about slowing down, becoming quiet, 
dropping into silence, subtle-izing. Sufism in particular using 
wasaifa, which are often called the 99 names. These really potent 
seed language Arabic phrases that are root words, so they sound 
like what they are, often. The meaning is embedded in the word. 
So just for an example. Wahabo is in its origin. It comes from 
water. In its practice, it's fluidity. So if you were going to go 
give a public talk and you are really nervous, or if you wanted 
to wash away something that was heavy on your heart, you might 
sit and say wahabo. But to say it with the root in how you 
pronounce it, it'll sound something like this. It sounds like a 
babbling brook like water. So it might say it like this. 
wahabowahabowahabowahabo. So the way we practice is very, very 
relevant, that's right. You can walk around, say that word or you 
can say it like that repetitively into a container, which is you 
in which your heart has opened and there is space for it to land. 
[00:49:08][121.6] 

[00:49:09] Julie: Right. Because when you when you chant mantras, 
it's when you say them out loud it's a totally different 
experience than when you don't say them out loud because it 
vibrates through the bones. [00:49:17][7.9] 

[00:49:17] Wendy: Saying it out loud without any connection, 
rote. Hmm. You know, you could just say it. And if you know 
people are doing it every day in churches and temples, all, you 
know, just reciting these words [00:49:27][9.9] 

[00:49:28] Julie: They mean nothing to them. [00:49:29][0.8] 

[00:49:30] Wendy: And not really noticing the meaning of the 
things that are coming out of their mouths. Yeah, I feel that 



Sufism is one of its particularities is, you know, you could 
apply Sufism to any other religion. You could be a Jewfee, you 
could be a Bufee of Buddhist Sufi. You could be whatever because 
as a practice that recognizes and wishes really mostly to unite 
all the traditions. It will borrow from any tradition, but our 
nuance is to bring life to the tools we choose. So nothing is 
ever done in rote. And if it's done in rote, we would rather stop 
and go eat a Snickers bar. You know you can do that. [00:50:16]
[45.9] 

[00:50:16] Julie: Yeah. Take a break. It's fine. [00:50:18][1.3] 

[00:50:19] Wendy: And likewise, on retreat, as we were chatting 
about earlier, you know, everything is we don't leave a thing to 
go be holy. We don't get up to go to church or we don't move away 
from a conversation we're having or from a bowl of granola to now 
go be holy when we're on retreat. And really, it's a practice 
that we hope extends into our lives from practice. But the bowl 
of granola is the portal into divinity and expansion, and the 
person sitting in front of us is the portal. We go through them 
and into them. And that penetration of reality is again, just 
what makes being on retreat different than the minutes that pass 
when we're not on retreat. And we can practice this, you know, 
the hope is that we will when we come off retreat, but it's here 
where we practice it and see the benefit. [00:51:13][54.0] 

[00:51:13] Julie: Yeah, I think for me, I had for years I needed 
silence mainly when I study because I'm dyslexic, so I need 
silence when I study and when I was in college because it took me 
longer to do things. Silence has always been necessary for me, 
but I think what impacted me on the retreat, with silence was 
one, being in Monticello, where there's nothing to do, you know 
which to me like the best thing ever? I have nothing to do. 
Fantastic. can do nothing. [00:51:49][35.4] 

[00:51:49] Wendy: Most people do not come ready for that. 
[00:51:52][2.7] 

[00:51:52] Julie: Well, I think that's one of the things that the 
retreat really helped me with was because I had been. For so 
long, a human doing, constantly doing, doing, doing, doing, 
doing, doing, you know, and until my body would be say, "Now 
you're laying down and now you're going to be sick. Now here's 
your yearly, you're going to be sick for two weeks because you've 
ignored me." So I think for me, the retreat was not being able to 
do anything, and I'm still kind of that way like I need to get 
out of my house because I've been spending seven months 



remodeling this thing and fixing it up, and I just all I see is 
more stuff to do. Like, I'm going to go on a retreat to myself 
before we do our retreat just to get out of my house because 
every time I'm here, I see things that I need to do, and I need 
to stop being a human doing for a little bit and I can get back 
into that being. [00:52:48][55.7] 

[00:52:50] Wendy: And this is why we, if we can, we go somewhere 
else to be on a retreat. I mean, when we do retreat, the retreats 
you've been on with me, you know, we're just going like 30 miles 
away. But it's because all of a sudden vacuuming looks like a 
very good idea. [00:53:03][13.5] 

[00:53:05] Julie: Oh, the ego will just constantly audition for 
your attention. If you're at your house, oh, you should be, you 
know, it's finals week or you should be cleaning out your closet. 
You know, that's how the brain works. Like distract, distract. 
Distract. [00:53:16][11.2] 

[00:53:21] Wendy: And we can't beat it down with a stick, it 
doesn't work that way. You know, yeah, it's kind of back to that 
thing of just taking away the things it likes. You know, it's not 
a heavy approach. And then it's disoriented. But it does _____. 
Day one of a retreat, the ego is like, maybe this was a terrible 
idea. Like, I don't even like these people. Like, it's not saying 
the weirdest stuff. It'll give you some weird mixed alert: Oh, I 
think you left the oven on. You better get out of here! It does 
these tricky, tricky things. [00:53:51][30.5] 

[00:53:52] Julie: Right, right? Well, this story you told me your 
I don't know a while ago about a retreat that you went to 
somewhere and someone broke their arm. [00:53:58][5.8] 

[00:53:59] Wendy: Oh yeah, that was at yoga training. Mm hmm. 
Back in late 2001, it was like 30 days in the Bahamas. That's why 
I picked this particular training. But it was, you know, so here 
we are, like in camp 30 days with these people from all over. And 
in the beginning, they said, if you resist, your ego bucks and if 
you don't give in you'll get sick. And I didn't take much. I 
didn't think much about at the time. But then as it's passed, you 
really can see the personalities and the people who were 
resistant or they were like,"this is too religious for me." Or "I 
don't want to do that." Or "why are you making me..." And the 
example you're remembering is that they would give us tasks in 
Karma Yoga. And my task one night was to go lay out the cookies 
to feed 100 people, you know, and I'm in the kitchen with this 
lovely man and I lay out all the cookies on the cookie tray just 



as he told me how to do it. And when I'm done, he looks at it and 
he says, maybe you could do that again. I don't. I don't think 
you got this right. I think the spacing is off. He's like 
criticizing my cookie layout, which was actually totally fine, 
but he's trying to see if I'm triggerable and my ego is still 
bucking. And I looked at him because I sensed it and I was like, 
There is nothing I would rather do. Now I laid out the cookies 
again and I had pleasure in doing it. But those who didn't, right 
when they were triggered, when they were picked at sort of by our 
teachers, a girl's tooth fell out, someone had 104 fever. Someone 
broke their arm. The strangest plethora of illnesses came up and 
it was just Resistance plus resistance is more resistance, and we 
have to get into a space that's beyond this resistance. 
[00:55:44][105.2] 

[00:55:46] Julie: Right? Yeah, there's a guy on YouTube that I 
just love Aaron Abke and it's his phrase of "the ego constantly 
auditioning for our attention" as a good one. Yeah, because it 
does, because that's what it's doing. And it's like, Oh, well, 
what about this? What about this? Hey, hey, hey, [00:55:59][13.6] 

[00:56:00] Wendy: hey, how about now? [00:56:01][0.8] 

[00:56:01] Julie: And I feel like that's I don't know. Correct me 
if I'm wrong, you know, because the ego can only present the past 
in known things. So in retreat, when we talk about, you know, 
things bubbling up and unveiling and getting back to the known 
self, to the divine spark within all human essences. It is 
constantly auditioning things, you know, so like you said, we do 
starve the ego, but it's once you get beyond that, it's like, how 
do you keep maintaining that? I don't want to say ignoring the 
ego, but going AH! Creating the awareness. [00:56:40][39.2] 

[00:56:41] Wendy: I was just going to say that we're in 
awareness. Yeah. The answer is, yeah, yeah. Yeah. I mean, 
sometimes it's just fine to say a thing aloud, you know, just 
like, Oh, you don't have to have the answer. It's like, Oh, 
that's my ego. It may not even stop, but just to kind of put a 
little pin there. And I do think that every one of the traditions 
would say, that's why it's a practice. You get better and better 
at being quicker and quicker at noticing, Oh, that's a new trick, 
my ego. I know you, you know? And it gets sort of funny now, you 
know, it's not that we want to ignore the ego, we need the ego. 
It's our life completely, who's going to direct this? [00:57:25]
[43.6] 



[00:57:25] Julie: Yeah, who's going to drive the car? [00:57:26]
[0.8] 

[00:57:26] Wendy: Yeah, exactly. My retreatants forget to eat by 
the end of day two. They're just like, "Food?. What's that? They 
don't. They're out, you know, out of body. [00:57:34][7.6] 

[00:57:35] Wendy: Well, it's also amazing how little nutrients 
you really need. [00:57:39][3.5] 

[00:57:39] Wendy: You really need [00:57:40][0.5] 

[00:57:40] Wendy: to maintain the human body. Americans just eat 
way too much, [00:57:42][2.3] 

[00:57:42] Wendy: you know, they're like, Yeah, yeah. But the 
other thing is, you know, the ego isn't the one, the part of the 
ego that's holding our trauma and our stories and the things that 
hurt us. You know, we don't want to injure this, this part of 
ourselves. And we, um, it's not like we want to ignore that. You 
know, that is not the way we speak about ignoring the ego. It's 
more like taking away all that little toys, the other stuff we 
really take into retreat. It's going to come up when you start to 
pull back the ego and let the heart speak all those hurting or to 
come up and. And that's a really important part of the retreat 
process is letting them out, come up, putting them in the light 
and with the wisdom that's coming in at the same time, we have 
our own answers. I, you know, I don't answer people's questions 
about their trauma when they come up, sometimes they'll share 
their stories. But the end result is always that they then share 
the illumination they have around that trauma that they couldn't 
see until now. [00:58:45][62.2] 

[00:58:46] Wendy: The wisdom or the answer, right? Everything you 
need is within you. If we just get caught up to [00:58:50][4.3] 

[00:58:50] Wendy: life is, listen, I don't give answers 
[00:58:52][2.0] 

[00:58:53] Wendy: because you can't give them the [00:58:54][0.9] 

[00:58:54] Wendy: answers, right? I just have a map of how to go. 
Right, right, right. Yeah. [00:58:58][4.0] 

[00:58:59] Wendy: But I mean, that's this podcast. We have no 
answers for anyone. We're just trying to give you questions to 
ask yourself to guide yourself to the divine spark back within 



you, to clean your mirror off so you can be a light to others. 
[00:59:10][11.2] 

[00:59:12] Wendy: Perfect name Nameless. Nameless Yeah. Yeah, 
it's exactly that. So, yeah, I don't know. I think we were 
talking about, you know, the the nuances of being on retreat and 
how it's different and how it's transformative. So, you know, 
some of the other things I talked a little bit about how we'll 
actually practice mustering desire and practice feeling and 
understanding what our will is practice being receptacles for 
beauty? Practice essentially being touched. But, you know, one of 
the how do we do that right? One of the ways is to be sensory. 
So, you know, we're not a thing of the culture acculturated life. 
I'm not a cash machine or a parking bumper. I'm a human man. I'M 
alive and my senses are my path to connecting to the rest of 
life. So it's our hearing and it's our sight and it's our taste 
and our skin. It's our letting our senses be super sensory. So on 
retreat, we'll listen to beautiful, beautiful music, but we'll do 
it with an ear that's a hundred times the size and put it in a 
container where now the ego is sort of creeping away and the 
heart is rising. And all these things come together and make this 
like perfect storm, so to speak. Um, where we again tap into the 
wisdom that's really always been broadcasting, but we just 
couldn't hear it. [01:00:40][88.2] 

[01:00:40] Wendy: Right, right? I think and it was in our second 
episode or third, I can't remember anyways talked about how we, 
we humans are really receiving units. You know, we're here as 
receiving units. If we allow ourselves to be tuned in to the 
divine, it's always available to us. [01:00:57][16.2] 

[01:00:57] Wendy: Right? You know, is is the [01:00:59][2.1] 

[01:01:00] Wendy: door to church, right? Yeah. Yeah, like you and 
I don't, you know, like you said, we don't leave a space to go 
have a spiritual conversation. You and I will sit in the brewery 
and have a beer and have a spiritual conversation. [01:01:09]
[9.0] 

[01:01:11] Wendy: Yeah, sure. But you know, when when the whole 
of reality is the church, you know, when the whole thing and 
there is no boundary, no difference, which is the definition of 
the word nirvana, no difference. And you know, as to what we're 
saying, there's this phrase I hear some people say it's it's 
hidden in plain sight. Everything that we want to be penetrated 
by that can transform us and are the gifts we need to receive are 
actually all in front of us all the time. It's like to use 



programmer metaphor. It's a it's an operator error. Hmm. 
[01:01:46][35.3] 

[01:01:47] Wendy: Right, right, right. Four or four or five? Not 
far. [01:01:49][1.8] 

[01:01:49] Wendy: Yeah, yeah. Yeah. So it's us for sure. I've 
often heard people call the process of retreat like a tuning. 
We're changing our pitch. We're changing our tuning. [01:01:57]
[8.1] 

[01:01:58] Wendy: Love that. Yeah, I thought about that this 
morning. Something popped into my head because once again, the 
receiving unit of how, as children, like I remember being put in, 
they would test your ears and have you listen to different, 
different tones and yeah, you remember, like, I don't know, we're 
like five or six, you're here is a hearing test to some level. 
Anyways, I just remember they said tone deaf. Oh, wow. And I was 
like, fascinating. [01:02:24][25.2] 

[01:02:25] Wendy: I don't know what would you? [01:02:27][2.0] 

[01:02:27] Wendy: How would I know? But I also, you know, I come 
back to like. We all just need to be tuned in like it's it's a 
re-tuning. And that's what a retreat is, is a re-tuning. You 
know, I think of Inayat Khan, he would go in and do his lectures 
and he would play tuning music. You know, we have it like we had 
it recreated for the project of mine. And I did like, we have 
this tuning music that that Amin and I did. So I look at the 
retreat as a re-tuning back into the known self, using the tools 
for sure. [01:04:00][93.5] 

[01:04:01] Wendy: Well, like a piano. Right? You gave me a piano. 
I've had a tune, [01:04:04][3.2] 

[01:04:05] Wendy: like you said three times so far. [01:04:07]
[1.9] 

[01:04:07] Wendy: And you know, the piano tuner is like, Oh yeah, 
it takes like three or four to get it really solid. And then, you 
know, you return it again in a year. Right, right. And there we 
have it. Right have to continuously retreat because we're utterly 
forgetful. And the acculturated life, let's face it, is a very 
strong and compelling force which we must live in with our egos 
if we wish to survice. [01:04:27][20.3] 



[01:04:28] Wendy: Right? Yeah. Yeah, everybody likes heat and 
comfort. [01:04:30][1.9] 

[01:04:31] Wendy: Yeah, but you know, I mean, we all have 
different approaches to spirituality of late. I really enjoy the 
acculturated life tremendously as it becomes a sort of wonderful 
like jungle gym for inquiry and spiritual practice. And you know, 
like, I'll give you an example, I guess, you know, these two best 
years with so much being alone. And, you know, like, it's really 
re-tuned me tremendously. But one of the things it taught me this 
last couple of years was just, you know, the preciousness of life 
and how I don't really have time (because I don't know what 
tomorrow is) to be small or to get upset about things that, you 
know, don't require it. So I was in the airport, you know, just a 
couple of months back with Rob, and he forgot his wallet when we 
got in the airport and we're like about to go through security. 
And it was one of the first, but then once it happened, once it's 
happened many times since it was like it, just the door opened 
and out, staying open one of the first times this happened where 
I didn't have a single moment of anxiety upon hearing that in 
spite of that, I was about to get on an airplane. Potentially, 
hopefully not one moment I went immediately to. I'm sure that the 
airport deals with this a zillion times a day. Let's just walk 
through the security and see what they tell us about how you're 
going to get on the plane without having any identification. I 
had zero hiccup, like zero. And sure enough, that was the case. 
We were on the plane probably faster than everybody else. We got 
jumped to the front. It was there was an easy workaround, took 
two seconds. They deal with this every day of the week, but it's 
it's how these practices transform the material reality we're 
living in and make it fun and different and lighter and easier. 
[01:06:24][113.1] 

[01:06:25] Wendy: Well, it gives it a 'what if?' Place instead of 
a instead of a Yeah. Yeah, it's a curiosity instead of an 
anxiety. [01:06:32][6.1] 

[01:06:32] Wendy: And there is that classic Buddha story. I'm 
sure you've heard it a million times where like, I'm going to 
butcher, but like there's a Buddhist farmer and his son. 
[01:06:38][6.1] 

[01:06:39] Wendy: I do know it but please tell it [01:06:40][1.1] 

[01:06:40] Wendy: right and he's working in the field. This is 
only like laborer and the son like breaks his leg and the 



neighbor says, Oh poor thing, my god, what a tragedy. And he 
says, Well, let's see. [01:06:50][10.3] 

[01:06:51] Wendy: Let's see. Let's see. [01:06:52][0.9] 

[01:06:53] Wendy: And then the army comes in. They're like, We 
need your son to go to war. And he's like, Oh, he's got a broken 
leg. Sorry, he's going to stay home. And the story just keeps 
going like that. It's miles deep on. Maybe. [01:07:02][9.8] 

[01:07:03] Wendy: Let's see. [01:07:04][0.2] 

[01:07:04] Wendy: Yeah, and it was that in the airport, but and 
then it stayed, and it's happened to me a million times 
[01:07:10][6.1] 

[01:07:11] Wendy: because I just think you're going to New York, 
[01:07:12][1.1] 

[01:07:12] Wendy: right? I was going to L.A., I think on that 
one. Yeah. But you know, [01:07:16][4.3] 

[01:07:17] Wendy: you still have to have an ID everywhere you go, 
even though he's over 40 doesn't mean he's not going to work it 
out. Right? I mean, [01:07:21][4.9] 

[01:07:22] Wendy: you don't want to just check up with friends in 
a pandemic. And like right now, so right. No big deal, right? 
Yeah, you're like, Yeah, yeah. But you know, I felt I knew in 
that moment what had happened. What hit me was this is the 
cumulative effect of contemplative practice going on retreat, 
tuning to a different pitch, realizing that my face is too 
pressed to the glass, realizing I don't want more dirt on this 
globe, over my heart of my heart and wishing instead to stay 
open. Be more in the domain of wonder and bewilderment and 
possibility because we don't know it. We. [01:07:58][36.4] 

[01:07:59] Wendy: Well, it's I think, to embrace the unknown. I 
think that's like one of the best things we can do as humans, 
because there's so little that we know. The only thing that can 
be known is self. That's it, like everything else, is just 
statistical numbers that can be memorized and information that 
can be memorized and regurgitated. But as you know, when we know 
ourselves, when we trust ourselves, when we honor that space 
within ourselves, it gives us the space to honor and love other 
people. Well, yeah, and to not freak out in situations like that. 
God bless. I might have lost or be like, Oh, [01:08:36][36.6] 



[01:08:36] Wendy: you know, I saved myself some stress. You 
totally did my body. [01:08:40][3.1] 

[01:08:41] Wendy: Yeah, I take a deep breath in when those kind 
of things happen, right? [01:08:43][2.2] 

[01:08:44] Wendy: Yeah, I just went right there. [01:08:45][1.3] 

[01:08:46] Wendy: So you I know you have some quotes or other 
things or people. Oh, the point is. I know you guys have good 
stuff. (She wrote an outline. People) I this is why I love Wendy, 
she wrote an outline woman after my own heart. Oh my God, they're 
my favorite things. [01:08:57][11.6] 

[01:08:58] Wendy: I mean, I think, you know, if we're speaking 
just broadly about retreated to maybe someone who's never gone on 
retreat all the way through to people who regularly retreat. 
First of all, do it right. First of all, just do it, just make 
time to do it, everybody. [01:09:17][18.7] 

[01:09:18] Wendy: And a guided [01:09:18][0.2] 

[01:09:18] Wendy: retreat. I was just going to say everybody 
feels like, Oh my God, I don't have the time in my life so 
compressed. But then they like, take the time, even though it was 
super hard to do. And then as soon as they get out of retreat, 
they're like, Oh my God, I see time. All that stuff that I was so 
by sea time as totally different. And now all my stuff feels 
manageable and it feels like they've been given time. Not that 
they've sacrificed time so we can go into it with that. And I 
think just if you're looking out at the world for ways to retreat 
or people to retreat with a, you know, for sure have a guide 
because then you can really like take your hands off the wheel 
and you have to be able to take your hands off the wheel. Lama 
Foundation in New Mexico is a lovely environment. They often 
bring in fantastic teachers. You know, there's so many places 
Esselin, Omega, there's so many of the Sufis. Of course, whatever 
Sufi order you're in, there is always an arm that's offering 
Retreat Shambala Center in Colorado. I really love going to the 
Benedictine monk's monasteries. Oh my gosh, it's so cool. Like if 
you go to some of these monasteries and just say, Can I come here 
and be on retreat for a few days now? I'll be it. This would be a 
self-guided retreat. But even self-guided retreats, many retreat 
guides will do it through Zoom with you so you can access an 
incredible teacher halfway around the world and you have three 
appointments a day or whatever. They give you your practices, 



they give you stuff. And if you put yourself around the monks, 
holy moly. [01:10:50][91.3] 

[01:10:50] Wendy: Well, just the vibration in that place, just 
the energy, just the rooted calmness. And just, I mean, the 
divine presence. Just, yeah, oh my god, I just hope I get a 
little the clumsiest thing going. [01:11:01][10.7] 

[01:11:01] Wendy: No, you know, I walk in the building and I'm 
just like, Oh, yeah, um, and they're already slowed down. So 
you're tuning. It's up to like this instrument that's already, 
you know, playing a beautiful chord, right? [01:11:13][11.5] 

[01:11:13] Wendy: Right. The cello has already been tuned. 
Cuddle? [01:11:15][1.9] 

[01:11:15] Wendy: Yeah, yeah. On retreat, you know, some like 
little tips that are helpful. Always have access to nature. If 
you can't. I know it sounds trite and ridiculous, but like have a 
window, have a potted plant. But living this in your environment? 
Um, poetry. Starts to make much more sense when we're tuning. And 
there are so many homes and beautiful short stories, spiritual 
stories that I read them for the 10th time and because I'm tuned 
differently this time, I think it's like a new, different body of 
work. Totally. It's unbelievable how much the instrument matters, 
but you know, Merton Teilhard De Chardain another great one, 
Abraham Heschel s jewidh zRabbi [01:12:08][53.1] 

[01:12:10] Wendy: Unbelievable. I just actually watched a 
documentary on him and looked up a bunch of stuff. Oh my god. 
Yeah. Yeah. Yeah. It might have been a PBS thing I don't remember 
because I watch a lot of different media information anyways. I 
didn't realize he walked with MLK. He was instrumental in Selma 
like he was. Oh my God. And he died on. He died on Friday. Like 
the Friday night of Saturday is the Sabbath, right? Oh, so he 
died like in his sleep that morning. Like couldn't it was like, 
like for the Jew, for the Jewish community, it was there for 
astronaut. [01:12:48][37.7] 

[01:12:48] Wendy: It's like a switch or do anything right? So he 
went all the way. [01:12:52][3.4] 

[01:12:52] Wendy: Yeah, he went all the way. Well, and it was 
just like for them. My understanding was like, you. That just 
only proves is station like that. He went out like that, isn't 
he? Yeah, totally in tune. [01:13:03][10.9] 



[01:13:05] Wendy: There's a book I just picked up of Abraham 
Herschel's. I think it's called. I asked for wonder after they 
recommended that one. It's really, really good. Um, you know, I 
would just say of retreat like, you know who retreats? All of us, 
hopefully. Um, let's see what else. Oh yeah, some lovely stories 
or Conference of the Birds is a lovely Sufi story. Um, 
Nasreruddin is like a fun bundle of like little riddles and 
stories that are fables of the Sufi Book of Life. By quotes 
called Splits. The Sufis is the title of a book by Joseph Fadama, 
and I love all of Spider-Man's books. [01:13:48][42.9] 

[01:13:49] Wendy: Oh, Yeah, so I'm just going to. We had Dr. 
Gabala on, so I'm just going to remind people of nature's hidden 
dimension and envisioning the inner life of the universe. So this 
is a really short to the point sweet like two and three page 
chapters that are just like, so profound, like you'll have to sit 
with it for a week kind of wonderfulness, you know? And he's he 
was the he was the guy who was an astrophysicist [01:14:12][22.8] 

[01:14:14] Wendy: and then came from that. And yeah, [01:14:16]
[2.0] 

[01:14:16] Wendy: yeah. [01:14:16][0.0] 

[01:14:16] Wendy: And the things that he the texts. [01:14:18]
[1.0] 

[01:14:19] Wendy: It was just such a sweet little quick read. But 
like once again, one of those things that every time I go to it, 
[01:14:25][6.1] 

[01:14:25] Wendy: it's like a [01:14:26][0.6] 

[01:14:26] Wendy: new right because I'm a different person in 
inviting a different vibration, allowing a different suppleness 
of things to come through in early. Yeah. If our listeners were 
going to take away one thing today, oh boy, just like one thing 
that like, OK, so they're they're having the moment at the 
airport where, oh my god, I lost it. Left my wallet, left 
whatever. What one phrase word sentence could you give them to, 
to go back to, to remind them to retreat back to the self? Is 
there anything that might help? [01:15:01][34.7] 

[01:15:02] Wendy: You know, this won't sound like it's coming 
from spirituality, but for me, it really is. I meet that moment 
with a feeling of "game on." Hmm. This is not a dress rehearsal 
every day I I truly like remember like it one more. I get one 



more. Yeah, there's just no time to waste. Something the pandemic 
gave me that I've really been dropping in on is sort of really it 
is really to what you're saying, the question. You know, we like 
we all know people who are like, oh, I'm uncomfortable, the 
windows not open enough or the lights too bright, or my sweater 
is itchy, or I think, you know, whatever. Right? And for this 
person, there is no there's no happiness because there's always 
something [01:15:55][52.4] 

[01:15:56] Wendy: external that's controlling them. Yeah, yeah, 
yeah. So. [01:15:59][3.0] 

[01:16:01] Wendy: With where that took me combined with this last 
couple of years is. Don't wait for a moment that's presenting 
itself as perfect, so you can experience joy and also don't wait 
for a perfect, person to love. Right? That person's never coming. 
To love the person you can enjoy the experience that is deep and 
meaningful and will provide depth for your future fuel for your 
soul is this moment not another moment. It's the moment you're in 
already. The person to love is whoever is standing in front of 
you, and albeit it's hard to like, love someone who is your 
opposite opinion or viewpoints, especially in these times where 
everything is so razor edge. But even that person who is the 
exact opposite and maybe it's offensive to you. There is some 
small thing you can do to love them where you are sincere. It 
might be. I really appreciate the way you're the fitness pitch 
that you speak in and I really like your eyeglasses, but you 
could find it and you can be sincere. And that person is the 
person to love. And this moment is the moment to feel to be in 
church the one you're already in. Not next week. Yeah, and 
retreat can be a waking process, you know, sandwiched between, 
you know, a very delineated process where we take the time and we 
go through it, but in between every moment. [01:17:27][86.7] 

[01:17:30] Wendy: Thank you very much. [01:17:31][0.5] 

[01:17:31] Wendy: My pleasure, Julie, always fun. [01:17:33][1.7] 

[01:17:34] Wendy: Let's do this more often. Oh, love to 
absolutely love to. [01:17:37][2.8] 

[01:17:51] Wendy: Kerouac Haiku. Suddenly, the official goes 
cross-eyed and floats away. [01:17:58][6.8] 

[01:18:16] Wendy: And here is, If Not Now, When? when. 
Conversations with Alice Wyatt. [01:18:22][5.7] 



[01:18:34] Speaker 4: Vulnerability. Vulnerability has become a 
cultural buzzword the last two years. Webster's definition is the 
quality or state of being exposed to the possibility of being 
attacked or harmed either physically or emotionally. Based on 
that, why in the world would anyone choose to be vulnerable? 
Well, most of us don't. As biological beings, we learn at a young 
age to guard against physical vulnerability like buckle that 
seatbelt, lock the front door, don't talk to strangers, don't eat 
that. Our culture also teaches us to protect ourselves 
emotionally. Don't let them see you cry. Where the latest 
fashions? Better to be a bully than be bullied. Date the right 
people. As a middle schooler, I remember going out on a limb with 
a fashion choice. After school, I went thinking I looked like 
something out of teen magazine. After one comment from a cruel 
high school boy, I came home, shoved that outfit into the back of 
my closet, never to be worn again. Lesson learned. Don't make 
yourself vulnerable. So why the sudden interest in vulnerability 
from the bestselling self-help books, podcasts and even talk 
shows? Well, there is a lot of research that says a culture of 
emotional vulnerability in our workplaces, families and 
friendships is good. Vulnerability leads to healthier 
relationships, blossoming creativity, better mental and physical 
health, and stronger social fabric. Sounds like vulnerability is 
the new magic pill, right? Well, if so, how do we get there? I 
have always been a very open person. Emotions come easily. 
Expressing myself is not that difficult. I don't mind. For the 
most part, being the one to voice what most people in the room 
are already thinking, but are too hesitant or polite to say. As I 
reach my 40s, though, I found myself becoming worn down in this 
area of my life. In my faith family, I felt isolated. Often the 
only one voicing an opinion that was other than the world of 
religion other is frequently interpreted as a lack of faith, 
something that continues to be confusing and hurtful to me in my 
marriage. Feelings have been less than not appreciated. Not 
understood. Emotionally dismissed had been growing. My answer was 
to withdraw, shut down. Protect, pretend you don't care and you 
can't be hurt, right? Well, not really, but it seems a viable 
option if you don't know where else to turn. I did this for a 
number of years. It worked kind of until I began contemplating my 
50th birthday. Is this really what I wanted for the rest of my 
life? Not being me, not choosing to bring my voice to the table, 
letting all the light and joy within me be snuffed out and then 
dying. Those thoughts brought me out of my stupor and I decided 
to fight back. My first action in the battle for my renewed sense 
of self was to leave my husband and leave my church. There are 
not enough words to explain all that went into that decision and 



the intense pain it caused. All I can say is I was fighting for 
my emotional and spiritual life. My husband and church were 
sources of pain to be escaped from. After separating from my 
husband, I found a partner I was brave enough to be vulnerable 
with. Having a clean, emotional slate to work from gave me a 
chance to be a version of myself I had forgotten existed. I 
really liked this person. I liked me. But a whole lot of self-
doubt, questioning and negative self-talk still existed. It 
wasn't dependent on who I was with. It was something inside of 
me. I had to take responsibility for this and get to the bottom 
of it. This was a huge shift for me. Vulnerability was a choice I 
needed to make for me, not because of who I was in a relationship 
with. I went to therapy. Yay, therapy. I read a whole lot of 
amazing books, many of them by the author, Bernard Brown. She has 
written extensively on a concept called Wholehearted Living. 
There are huge benefits to opening your heart. Showing people 
what is inside, admitting faults and weaknesses, saying I love 
you and not needing to hear I love you back. Vulnerability has 
risks. What if you fall flat on your face? Are not the best 
version of yourself? Let people down. Heaven forbid, have to 
apologize. Those are part of living a wholehearted life. It is 
the life I decided I wanted, even if it is sometimes messy and 
painful. I journaled extensively, read back over my writings to 
catch negative thought patterns. I changed my internal dialog, 
reminded myself of who I was, what I was capable of. As my self-
confidence grew, so did my ability to admit my faults without 
them defining who I was. If people didn't like me or disagreed 
with me, it was not the end of the world. Stung, of course, but I 
had the strength to not shut down emotionally as I chose 
vulnerability over self-protection. I got stronger and healthier. 
How can that be? I don't know. That is just what happens. A few 
months ago, I wrote this simple poem Living a life of 
vulnerability is like walking around with no skin. Everything 
touching you soaks into your soul. The pain is intense. The joy 
exquisite. I know no other way to live. I've chosen not to return 
to my church. Is that forever? I don't know. Sometimes the system 
is designed to reward vulnerability by squashing it. I'm not sure 
I can or want to be part of something that does that to people. 
It still feels like an unresolved part of my life, but one I 
haven't had a desire to change for the moment. I've made peace 
with that. On the other hand, my husband and I are back together. 
He had been on his own vulnerability journey and realized opening 
his heart to me, truly letting me know who he was was a gift. I 
would return if given the chance. It was a lot of work. It is a 
lot of work. It is terribly scary. Some days there is a lot of 
forgiveness, a whole lot of grace and a lot of OK. What I hear 



you saying is and being told, No, that is not what I said at all. 
And having to try again, but try again. We do as long as it takes 
because it is a kind of life. We both want one that is rich and 
healthy, full of passion and joy. It is a life of vulnerability. 
[01:26:27][473.2] 

[01:27:18] Wendy: Astronauts and cosmonauts explore outer space, 
but there's an inner world as well. So let's explore it beyond 
light and sound. Time and space. Join us as we listen in to an 
experienced in or not get introduced to a new language to 
describe uncharted inverted space. We enter through the portal of 
dreams. In our latest report. We're exploring the only thing we 
really ever know, which is our relationship with ourselves. 
[01:27:56][38.8] 

[01:27:59] Speaker 5: Only one relationship. It was an unusual 
thing last night that had to do with what happens if you aren't 
paying attention to the aliveness and the realness in how it is 
that we are and who it is that we are. The only relationship that 
exists is a relationship with ourselves. We don't have a 
relationship with anything else. We just go from one thing to 
another. But that relationship that we have is who we are. 
There's a permeating essence. It goes through all things in 
Cindy's dream. She was in a place where she was comfortable and 
then all of a sudden, in an entirely different area, she's 
offered a job taking care of people with Alzheimer's in a home. 
She was just fine where she was in feeling good about things. 
Something was coming together, so she jumps off with this notion 
and goes over to that job, and that's just how things are. If she 
does that, then she's going to forget about the conditions where 
she came from. She's then going step by step in the maze of a 
delirium, not paying attention to a greater wholeness. The 
greater wholeness may have been coming together when she was 
chopping wood, carrying water and being in a place where she was. 
But she chose to go into some other mind-sense orientation. Then 
she forgets. She drops and she gets spread out. She gets thrown 
out in an illusion of time, acting as if based upon the illusion 
of some other space that something meaningful can be there. But 
by getting thrown into the other illusion of space, the space 
that she had been paying attention to falls away. So she'll just 
keep going from one thing to the next without any continuity. She 
will never find the centerpiece, kind of like the Rumi poem. If 
there are 99 things to do and you do all but one thing that was 
important to do, you wasted your life, and this would be an 
example of that. That is exactly what happened to me in my 
meditation dream. I'm feeling really good about things in terms 



of what's emerging and unfolding. I kind of role in this little 
world feeling good about things. But of course, my tendency is to 
just open up to focus it in this way in that way. And that will 
get you in trouble because that's going back into the 1990 things 
in my dream. I notice that I leave the house where I am and this 
is an old house. It's a big old house in good shape, but it's an 
old house. My dad, my family I grew up with still lived there. I 
am a young adult. We haven't been good about things. So I leave 
and I don't intend on coming back. I'm just kind of rolling with 
how I feel. But I drive by the house again, just rambling about 
and I glance into the yard and there are six trailers. There's a 
type that you oftentimes Fiona Flatbed Train. They took up the 
whole front yard. A wind had come up and had tipped the front 
ones over a bit and they had fallen. They missed the house, but 
they came down along the side, scraping the sides of the deck. 
They didn't really do any damage or wiped out anything except the 
gutter. They were that close and tight, and they hadn't quite 
completely come down, which would have taken out the rest of 
something that was kind of important to the deck. I wonder what's 
going on? So I go inside the house, which of course, represents 
the self. And I yelled out, Anybody home, anybody here? I 
suddenly hear on the far end of the house a voice I don't 
recognize. As I walked over there, I noticed that the floor is a 
little irregular. That's OK. It's an old house. Then I saw why it 
sagged and heaved a little bit because there's about five or six 
rotten timbers. They must have come up from the basement, so 
they're shoring up the foundation. That's maybe why the folks 
left because the house is being renovated, but nobody's around. 
That's kind of shocking. I get back there. No workers around. 
Just a couple of punk kids. One of them starts to be asked me 
about this and that I recognize the vibe right away. You know, 
it's a confidence game that's played all the time in life where 
you are meant to accept this and that to shift and fix something 
that has gone askew, their vibe is haywire. Then I mentioned to 
them what is happening out front with the fallen trailers and 
that they should take some of those rotten timbers and shore that 
up. It would just take them an instant to do. Then I wake up from 
the dream as I'm saying, Come on, follow me. I'll show you what I 
mean. That was the meditation dream. So I described the scenario, 
which was triggered by things that are happening in the outer, 
where people are acting as if something can happen and will be 
happening. And it isn't necessarily happening, at least not the 
result of how you think something should work out. Well, an 
example could be the government, you know, the idea that they can 
throw money at things and that's going to fix stuff. And yet this 
feels like stalling. It is not a fix because it's deviated from 



the fixing. In other words, the house represents me, the 
foundation of myself and the timbers are being replaced to shore 
that up. Now, all of a sudden, something is happening, but in an 
unexpected, blindsided way. If you were feeling good, this would 
have been OK. But nobody is home. There's no one responsible. 
Later, things would be much, much worse. Other than that, 
everything's functional. Everything is adequate. The state of 
things can be a little off this way or that way, but it doesn't 
drain me or change things a lot because it's all fixable. But I 
can see that there's like an amnesia or a failure to take into 
account. That failure is the real game. And if you don't pay 
attention, then you're not really dealing with things and things. 
Stay in the state of decay. I feel like in my case, I can look at 
a number of things that triggered this dream. Like I say, it 
could be the way the government is. It could be a whole number of 
things. For me, it was also triggered by talking to an attorney 
who was trying to B.S. me in terms of what was being done, as if 
buying time and what was being done would undermine what was 
already OK. It would cause something to miss the mark. That's how 
it in Cindy's dream, where she felt OK, where she was. But 
nevertheless, she was going to take a job in a whole different 
aspect of herself to be in charge of an Alzheimer unit. And as 
time would progressed, she would forget what she had done, where 
she had come from and what was being pulled together there, would 
all fall by the wayside. She would end up not even knowing going 
around and around in circles, not paying attention to what she 
really is, which isn't all-permeating essence. So like the 
teenagers inside the house, the one that was trying to appease me 
was a lot like B.S. in terms of how something can be done. Even 
the Reform Party doesn't have a solution, either. There's a way 
of holding on to something that permeates through you, which is 
fine. But that gets lost. You can get caught up in directing that 
as a focus to this and to that only to find out that it goes 
nowhere. And that's when you're going to get shocked because it 
was never about the pretentiousness. All is basically OK. All 
could be good. It could be just fine. But you're constantly 
blindsiding yourself. Basically, B.S. affects the vibration of 
things. I had to sleep dreams that continued to expand on how we 
do this to ourselves and how that ends up being something that, 
first of all, gets lost in the illusion of time and then uses the 
idea of doing this from one special to another, as if that's the 
solution. And so you lose track even of your wholeness, your 
overallness. So in the first dream, I'm in the courthouse and 
we're waiting for something to transpire there. I tell my partner 
that the ruling is worse than we realize. He's trying to look at 
how it is limited in terms of the conspiracy of it all. And I 



say, no, it's worse. Go and look up conspiracy, you'll see. I 
suddenly realized that that is what I should do. So I stepped out 
of the room in the courthouse. I ran into the main hallway and 
there within 10 seconds, there was a great big legal dictionary. 
It explains all the nuances about conspiracy. I'm shocked to find 
out in a legal dictionary there's all this stuff going on about 
it. It's far deeper than I realized. It goes on and on over a 
page of all the little nuances, including some words that had to 
do with aspects of conspiracy that I don't even know the meaning 
of. So I realize they need to make a copy of this and take it and 
study it at my leisure. I asked, Was there a copier? I was told, 
not today. Not part of the courthouse is closed again. I'm hot to 
trot and everything's at a key focal point. And now all of a 
sudden I'm shunted away. Now I'll have to deal with it later. 
Well, later. Of course, it loses its significance. The impulse 
loses the impact it once had. Then I have this other dream that's 
doing the same thing. I'm in dispute with a woman who's taking 
care of my young daughter. I find out she tried to auction the 
child off. Now, all of a sudden, she realizes, I oppose this and 
I want to do something about it. She realizes that she needs to 
fight me on this issue. She wants full control over the child, 
except for maybe next year. Well, that makes no sense because she 
was trying to auction this little one-off. She can't be trusted. 
What's going to happen to her after a year? This is a 
continuation of my main theme. I feel I am being undermined on an 
issue, but it's a done deal. The dream is saying that pretending 
the matter could be handed back based upon one year. I can trust 
her except as a resolution to the matter based upon what I know 
going on as an underlying motive. The opposition, I feel, is 
intensified now that I have taken a position to oppose and let my 
position be made known. My feeling is that other bad things are 
going to happen if you get compromised. You'll get distracted and 
everyone will forget that they're dealing with something bad. The 
key issue is being handled in avoidance rather than actually 
getting to something that addresses what is important. If I were 
to apply that to the case that I have in court, I got distracted 
from. If you could actually hear a case that you can't hear it, 
it'll go on and on and on and on, then it will have been assumed 
that you waive that if you aren't able to get to the bottom of 
things. Back to the dream again. Out in an open court. Unknown 
factors will interfere. The issue will get distracted, confused 
or redefined. [01:42:14][855.6] 

[01:42:35] Wendy: Our guest next time is Yaqin Aubert, a teacher 
of retreat guides and a director of a retreat center in upstate 



New York. He's going to talk to us about the value of silence in 
a very noisy society. [01:42:50][15.6] 

[01:42:52] Wendy: If you like what you've heard. Please be sure 
to hit the Subscribe button on your favorite platform. You can 
also follow us on Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and YouTube. 
Transcripts of the show are available in English, Spanish, Hindi 
or Turkish at HTTP://www.thenamelessshow.com. And please email 
your questions or translation transcripts request to 
thenamelessshow@gmail.com. [01:43:14][22.3] 

[01:43:17] Wendy: In our prep work for the Nameless Show, we have 
come across some provocative quotes. We have culled three hundred 
and sixty-five of these from our work with quantum mechanics, 
mysticism, and alchemy to post on our Twitter feed, Daily 
Dervish. Dervishes are infamous for saying or doing something 
disruptive to the collective amnesia. Get your daily disruption 
on Twitter.com by subscribing to @DailyDervish. [01:43:46][28.1] 

[01:43:48] Wendy: Time is precious in this dimension. Thank you 
for spending some of yours with us. None of this would be 
possible without our dedicated team of lightworkers Cheryl, Ray, 
Carroll, B. David, Clare, Yoceline Riojas and Rain Juvali. The 
theme Sound for Nameless was created by Rob Carey, a cosmic 
turtle. Sound Studios Truth or Consequences, New Mexico. 
Additional Music by Paul Rob Carey, Dan Gallagher, Rory Marella 
and AJ Pantaleo. Voiceover Acting Talent for the internaut 
segment Jasna Brown, Teresa Langston or John Belemer The Nameless 
Show. Copyright 2022. Under Sofia Unity Foundation, Wisdom is 
one. [01:43:48][0.0] 
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